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Quarterly Report of the Shelter Monitoring Committee

April 27, 2006
Status of the Committee:

Infrastructure and Logistics

Meetings

The Shelter Monitoring Committee (referred to hereafter as “the Committee”) continues to meet three times more than mandated, monthly rather than quarterly.

Local Homelessness Coordinating Board (LHCB)

The Committee has not established a reporting relationship, as directed by the legislation, with the Local Homelessness Coordinating Board as the LHCB had temporarily disbanded.  The Committee plans to attend and provide a report to the LHCB by July of 2006.  

Voicemail

The Committee was informed at the Wednesday, November 23, 2005 Rules Committee by a Human Services Agency (HSA) official that voicemail would be established by November 28, 2005; however, the voice mail was not established until December 6, 2005.  Once the voicemail was established, the Committee did outreach to shelters and the residents to publicize the number and the fact that collect calls were accepted.  However, the Committee was informed that the voicemail number might change when the staff person starts.  The Committee will notify all parties if any changes are made to the voicemail number.

Staff
The Committee was not assigned a staff person nor an interim staff person on November 28, 2005 as indicated by an HSA official.

The Committee has been without a staff person since it was established in late March of 2005.  The responsibility for the hiring of the staff person was reassigned to the Department of Public Health (DPH) from HSA.  The hiring process started in February 2006.  An interview panel compromised of five Committee members reviewed all applications and conducted interviews in March of 2006. According to DPH, “the current status is that the top candidate's paperwork has been submitted to the Department of Human Resources and the Department of Public Health's personnel department is actively processing the applicant for hire. If all goes as planned, taking into account the individual's need to provide their current employer adequate notice to quit, the new staff person should be in place by the end of April.”

Committee Seats

Currently, the Committee has five unfilled seats, two are to be appointed from the Local Homeless Coordinating Board and three are to be appointed from the Board of Supervisors.  The Rules Committee has received several applications for potential Committee members.  A staff person will not only provide the necessary technical support but will help to address some of the difficulties in recruiting and retaining committee members.

The Committee would like to work with the Rules Committee to establish a protocol in which the Committee could have more of an active role in the recruitment process. The Committee’s Forms and Logistics Sub-Committee is working on a better way to inform potential members of their responsibilities on the Committee.  Supervisor Mirkarimi advised Committee Members that this would be possible and that the Committee should follow up with his office and the Rules Committee.

Identification Badges

The majority of Committee members still do not have identification badges.  Badges are essential for the respecting safety of the residents and the “official status” of the Committee.  Identification badges are required in some shelters.

Location

The Committee has not been able to identify a consistent location for Committee meetings where shelter residents feel safe bringing their concerns in person.  

Monthly Meetings

The Committee has not been able to secure a consistent monthly meeting space. The Committee will be meeting in a conference Room 330B on the Third floor in 25 Van Ness until June 30, 2006. The Committee will ask the staff member to locate a venue for meetings.  The staff member will be housed at 1380 Howard, the administrative office of DPH.  This location is Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) accessible, but unfamiliar to most shelter residents.

City Attorney

Deputy City Attorney Jennifer Williams attended our February 2006 General Committee meeting to introduce herself as our legal counsel. Since that time, Ms. Williams has been consistent in making herself available to assist us with forms and follow up to legal concerns about issues such as the legislation and sunshine ordinance issues.  

Communication and Responses to the Committee

“The purpose of the Committee is to provide the Mayor, Board of Supervisors, the Local Homeless Coordinating Board, the public, and any other appropriate agency with accurate, comprehensive information about the conditions in and operations of the shelters covered by this Article” Section 20.303. 

Difficulties in fulfilling the Committee’s mandate. 

City agencies and the administration of the shelters the Committee has contacted have denied basic access to information essential to the collection of relevant information imperative in presenting the most accurate and comprehensive reports.  

The clearest example of this dynamic is in the incident at Next Door shelter, detailed later in this report.  When the Committee received notification that a death that occurred there and learned of the details surrounding it, a Committee member followed up immediately with the Shelter Director and was met with an uncooperative response and told that he should go through the Board of Supervisors to obtain any information [about the incident].

The Committee sent an emergency report to Department of Public Health, Episcopal Community Services (ECS), which runs the shelter, the Human Services Agency, and all the agencies indicated in Section 20.304b of the legislation on January 11, 2006. The report was never officially responded to by DPH.  A meeting was arranged with ECS.  The Committee postponed the meeting to gather additional information.  ECS then postponed the meeting until March 2006 due to the vacation of a key administrative staff. The meeting still has not taken place.

The Committee still has not received a direct response to the concerns, information, or recommendations outlined in its January 11, 2006 report. Nor has it received a copy of the departmental reports to the Board of Supervisors setting forth how the departments intend to respond to the Committee’s recommendations, which is mandated by the legislation.

The Committee received a copy of the HSA “information gathering” and correspondence between HSA and the Executive Director of the contracting agency.  There was no consequence, accountability or established plan of action detailed in the memo. Several key factors including comments of eyewitnesses that report threats of staff retaliation and the assignment of residents to procure medical equipment were not addressed. Note that there is no written official SMC response yet because we have not convened as a full committee since receiving it. ((See attached))

If the Committee is not able to collect all of the pertinent information, or if the agencies and departments feel no mandate to abide with requests, and the Committee’s emergency reports are not responded to as mandated by the legislation then the Committee can not provide “accurate and comprehensive reports” and the most basic mandate of the Committee is undermined. The Committee needs clarification about the process of communication and enforcement for the departments and agencies to abide by the mandate in word and action.  Many of the problematic issues brought to the Rules Committee’s attention in November of 2005 have not been resolved. The Committee remains unsupported in technical and logistical respects and is currently without an e-mail address, staff person, badges, and consistent and safe physical location to hold meetings.

Action Item: Requesting a clarification of communication protocols between the Committee and City departments and agencies funded by the City.

Shelter Status Report

This past quarter the Committee has visited or approved the reports from the following sites visited unannounced: Dolores, Episcopal Community Services (ECS) Sanctuary, and Next Door.  The Committee has visited or approved reports from the following sites visited announced:  St. Joseph’s, St. Boniface, Ella Hill Hutch, Providence, Mission Neighborhood Resources Center, Providence, and the Woman’s Place.

The Committee has several other reports pending approval from: Bethel, First Friendship, Hospitality House, Third Baptist, and Woman’s Place.

Please see attached reports.

Health and Safety Recommendations
Next Door

A death occurred on December 24, 2005.  Residents attended the January 2006 Committee meeting to report the death, staff inaction, refusal to perform CPR during the incident, lack of staff support after the event, and threatening statements made in the context of a “grief counseling” session.  Twelve residents reported and corroborated that Next Door’s Shelter Director saying residents “should not go to any outside agencies” because she was retiring in a year and that the residents should “form a committee” to obtain necessary medical supplies, such as an automated external defibrillator (AED).

During the Committee’s initial investigative attempts, the Committee immediately contacted Next Door’s Shelter Director to confirm details.  A Committee representative was me with an unprofessional attitude.  The Shelter Director provided what appears to be false information, gave statements that conflict with later media reports, and refused to cooperate or share pertinent information.  During an unannounced Committee follow-up visit thirteen days after the death, the Committee found that there were still no first aid kits, masks, or gloves available on any floor, including the medical respite floor.  There were also no written 911 or emergency protocols available. 
· Review and improve effectiveness of 911 procedures in the shelter

· Review and improve effectiveness of procedures in emergency situations

· Provide appropriate protective masks for staff to perform CPR

· Clarification of professional obligation of staff to perform CPR

· Continue and increase staff access to CPR training

· Provide complete and accessible First Aid kits on every floor

· Review and improve support, grief and debriefing procedure for clients and staff within 24 hours of an incident

· Review and improve procedures for notifying next of kin

· Review and Improve resident complaint process 

HSA and DPH/City Departments

· Create uniformed contractual obligations in regard to health and safety

· Increase funding to provide medical equipment such as AED defibrillator

· Shall provide adequate funding for subsequent training that may be required with new equipment

· Provide funding of required health and safety procedures 

· Create standardized system of shelter follow up procedure to resident complaints

· Fully investigate issues of staff retaliation against residents, abuse of staff power, and a the possibility of a hostile environment for the residents

 Sanctuary

A resident reported an incident in which a Sanctuary staff member threatened and then stabbed her family member in the neck with a pair of scissors.  The incident happened after an extended period of harassment and took place right outside of the shelter during the staff’s shift.  

There were a large number of ECS staff at February 1, 2006 Committee meeting and although the verbal responses indicated only that they were not aware of the incident, the agency independently followed up after the meeting and then informed the SMC that the situation had been dealt with expeditiously and thoroughly.  The staff member was suspended while the investigation occurred and was then terminated. This crisis was resolved internally in a timely manner.

· Create procedures for staff to increase in the sensitivity and respect demonstrated by staff when receiving resident complaints both publicly and privately. 

· Create additional training for staff including but not limited to ethics and boundaries 

· Review of supervision protocols

· Review of hiring practices

· Review of mechanism to ensure resident safety during course of complaint and investigation.

· Review of complaint procedure and design of plan to make it more appealing and accessible to residents

Multi Service Center South

In November 2005, residents submitted a petition signed by over 100 residents to the Committee.  It detailed a list of issues, including inadequate number of showers. As of this writing, only 3 of 7 showers for all of the male beds are functional. The showers have been broken for over 3 years.

· Review and improve procedure to respond to resident complaints

· Repair and maintain physical plant

HSA/City Department

· HSA should provide necessary support to MSC South to perform basic repairs, including to the shower

· Ensure that basic agreement of CBP is kept and residents have access to the utilities guaranteed to them

Mission Neighborhood Resource Center

The Mission Neighborhood Resource Center has an extensive 7-page emergency procedure and protocols.  The provide numerous staff trainings that extend beyond the basic City requirement, including Defibrillator Training, Trauma and Homelessness, Basic Emergency Protocols, Disaster Preparedness, and Effective Communication. (see attached).

· Use as best practices example

· Increase funding to develop structure already in place

Fairness of Policies and Procedures

During the Committee’s site visit to St. Boniface, the shelter was notable for its high level of client satisfaction, especially in regard to staff respect and home-like environment.  St. Boniface was closed during this past quarter.
· City departments utilize a best practices model that work when they are plans to cut shelter services

Hamilton Family Emergency Center

The Committee has previously performed a site visit and reported to the Rules Committee about the problems with the facility and the church basement locker-room where it is housed.  Since that time, it has been determined that it will close and move services to the family shelter at the Tenderloin 260 Golden Gate site.  There will be a loss of emergency beds, but the HSA has not confirmed the number.

· HSA provide clear information to the Committee and the public about the number of beds lost and the plans to address the loss

Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)

Extensions for a length of stay based on accommodating a disability was discussed at the November 23, 2005 Quarterly Report presentation.  There was some discrepancy as to whether “first come first serve” waiting in line at the Resource Centers was a violation of the ADA.  Extensions are now available for disabled residents through shelter staff on site on order to accommodate them by preventing an extra trip to the resource centers.  HSA has indicated that this has been the policy.

· Get clarification from HSA about existing policy and enforcement

· Establish a clear plan for the logistics of the system, especially in regard to shelter staff concerns about its implementation, including clear procedures about utilizing it for mental health disabilities.

Assessment of Compliance

Due to the Committee’s lack of technical support and the fact that HSA provided the Committee with the most current versions of the contracts with the Committee in March of 2005.  DPH has not provided its contracts to the full Committee at this date. The Committee has been unable to fairly and accurately provide any specific contractual violations.







� Bernice Casey was hired as the staff person for the Committee.  Her first day with the Committee was April 24, 2006.


� On April 18, 2006, Committee member Joyce Crum has notified all Committee members of the procedure of how to obtain City-issued identification badges.
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